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Cover Photo: Matt from "Greenhythe" 
demonstrates an innovative way of putting 
up electric fencing as part of the farm's 
rotational grazing system at the pasture 
management workshop in March.                    
Photo courtesy of Emma Egan (RMCG) 
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More than 50 people attended the ceremony including 

representatives of most of the communities involved, George 

Town Council staff and Councillors, Sarah Courtney MP, Eric 

Hutchinson representing Stephen Parry, and Parks and Wildlife 

staff. The day was a great success with a lot of positive feedback 

received. During the launch, Minister Groom commented on the 

action based, bottom-up nature of the plan and its value as a 

long running coastal management plan implementing community 

driven on-ground works. 

Master of Ceremonies, Sue Woinarski (George Town Coastal 

Communities Management Group), and presentations by Cr. Tim 

Harris (George Town Council), Roger Tyshing, Greg Lundstrom 

and Gill Basnett (Tamar NRM), provided context prior to the 

official Launch of the Action Plan and Summary Document by the 

Minister.  Each of the coastal communities where presented with 

a printed copy of the plan.  

Dr. David Pemberton, from the Save the Devils Project, gave a 

very interesting talk over lunch followed by a coastal walk with 

Jasonlooking at local dune restoration.  

 

 

 

The announcement of a new 

treatment for Tasmanian devil 

facial tumour disease is welcome 

news. No one measure is a 

solution in itself, but along with 

intervention and initiatives like the 

"Save the Devil" program things 

are looking up for this threatened 

species. The plight of Tasmania's 

wombat (Vombatus ursinus 

tasmaniensis) in the Tamar region 

is another issue, where recent 

state government decisions to 

support community groups is a 

wise move. 

Wombats are suffering from 

sarcoptic mange (Sarcoptes 

scabiei) and require multiple 

treatments to have a hope of 

recovery. For those left untreated, 

the condition is almost always 

fatal. 

Rescue efforts and threat 

abatement of our fauna and flora 

are to be commended. While we, 

as a society, have people of good 

will working to maximise recovery 

and address the threats to 

habitats, we will preserve our 

unique natural heritage. 

Support and guidance from 

government is essential in the 

process and as is demonstrated 

time and time again, a small 

amount of funding  to community 

driven projects goes a long way.                      

Greg & Gill 

Above: Minister for Environment, Parks and Heritage, Hon. 
Matthew Groom launching an updated George Town Coastal 
Community Action Plan. 

 

 

The Minister for Environment, Parks and Heritage, Hon. Matthew Groom, launc hed an updated 

George Town Coastal Community Action Plan on Thursday, 16th February 2017 , at the Tam 

O'Shanter Golf Club.  
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Left: Dr. David Pemberton spoke 

about progress with the "Save 

the Tasmanian Devil" Program, 

and provided information on 

local devil releases. 

 

Below: Participating coastal 

communities in the George Town 

Council area. 

In 2005, the George Town Coastal Management Plan broke new ground when it was launched as the first 

truly community driven coastal management plan in Tasmania. The aim of the process is to provide an 

ongoing avenue for people to express and discuss their concerns with their neighbours as well as the 

relevant state and local land managers, and build their capacity to manage some of these issues in their own 

communities.   

 

The 2017 Action Plan was developed in consultation with the major stakeholders including the Parks and 

Wildlife Service, Crown Land Services, Tasmanian Fire Service, George Town Council and Tamar NRM. The 

Sea Spurge, Blackberries, Boneseed and Rice Grass weed control and Feral Cat management programs are 

examples of ongoing projects that stem from the plan. The next step is for the various coastal communities 

to start working on the priority actions they identified from their local areas . 

 

The Action Plan and Summary Document can be accessed on the "Reports" tab of the Tamar NRM website.  

www.tamarnrm.com.au 

Right: State government, 

community, agency and local 

council representation at the 

recent Coastal Communities 

Action Plan launch. 
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The workshop roll-out started in March, with a focus on 

soils in broadacre situations (held at Armidale Stud, 

Carrick) and pasture management (held at Archer's 

Property, Hillwood). 

Soil Health & Biology:  

Dr. Doris Blaesing, who has extensive experience in 

research development and extension, resource 

management, and strategic agricultural and 

horticultural projects, provided technical insights and 

demonstrated practical applications to soil health. The 

session was mostly interactive, answering questions the 

attendees wanted to know about.  

Thanks to David Wishaw for making his 1,000 acre farm 

available for the day.   

Pasture Management -  Pastures in Focus:   

Lots of useful information was provided at Ed Archer's, 

East Arm property, 'Greenhythe', in March. A good 

number of landholders saw and heard about the 

benefits of having good pastures and how to manage 

them to maintain their productivity .  

Rob Dent (TasGlobal Seeds/Ardent seeds), provided 

insight into alternative pasture species for the Tamar 

Valley, along with practical considerations for pasture 

renovation in the upcoming season. 

Dr Corey Hogarth (Senior Consultant Agronomist with 

TP Jones) talked on pasture nutrient requirements, 

fertiliser budgeting, soil testing, and micronutrients.  

Landholder, Ed Archer, showed us his rotational grazing 

system and the use of an innovative electric fence 

erection system (front cover). W e visited the 

Greenhythe pasture trials where Gary Martin 

(Tasmanian Institute of Agriculture) spoke about 

pasture establishment. 

Thanks to Ed Archer for making us welcome at 

Greenhythe. 

 

 

Funding through the National Landcare Programme ï Sustainable Agriculture Small Grants Round 2015-16, 

has enabled Tamar NRM to begin delivering the Backyards to Broadacres series of 10 workshops/field days 

focused on innovation and forward-looking solutions on the issues affecting agriculture in the Tamar 

Valley. Best-practice and regionally relevant information is being provided to as wide as possible range of 

producers in and around the Tamar Valley. RM Consulting has been engaged to assist with the first three 

interlinked topics focused on larger landholders. We are also running field days providing advice to smaller 

holdings. 

 

 

Below: Dr. Doris Blaesing demonstrates a test 

for soil respiration 

This project is supported by funding from the 

Australian Government 
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Left: Farmers discussing 

soils characteristics as 

part of the in -field tests 

at Carrick on 15th March. 

 

 

 

 

 

Below: Gary Martin  

(TIA) and senior 

agronomist Corey 

Hogarth (TP Jones) 

inspect the pasture trials 

at Greenhythe on 28th 

March, as part of the 

pasture management 

field day. 

Above: Ed Archer talks stock rotation and the 

benefits over set stocking practices at the 

Greenhythe pasture management field day. 

"I learnt so much today just by being out 

in the field seeing farm practices first 

hand" (pa rticipant comment) . 
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Theme: Animal Health/ Livestock Production  
Wed 12th April 9.30 am - 3.00 pm.  - Baxter's Farm, Piper' s River  

 

Paul Nilon  BVSc, MVS, MACVSc (Nilon Farm Health) will be providing up-to-date 

information on managing drench resistance, covering both sheep and cattle parasites, along 

with a seasonal outlook for Tasmania.  

Emma Egan  (RM Consulting Group) will be discussing livestock nutrition this coming 

season, covering stock requirements, feed budgeting and feed testing and interpretation. 

She will also present findings from the TasForage project, discussing the use of forage crops 

in filling the winter feed ga p. 

Topic will cover: Parasite management, managing drench resistance in your herd/flock and 

parasite outlooks for the coming season, feed budgeting, feed testing, livestock nutrition and 

requirements, forage crops for winter feed gaps , and importantly  we will hear the landholder 

experience from Brian and Will Baxter. 

 

Theme: Data to Decisions  
Tues 23rd May - Venue TBA  

Speakers from Meat and Livestock Australia  

This workshop is focussing on production data management and associated decision making. 
 

Bookings: tamarnrm@launceston.tas.gov.au 

Or phone Greg Lundstrom on 6323 3310, Mob 0438 642 112 

Workshops are free but there is a small contribution for catering  

Limited places at each workshop - book early 
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Funding over the 18 years has been underwritten by 

the Launceston, West Tamar and George Town 

Councils with vital funds provided again this year by 

the Royal Automobile Club of Tasmania. 

The annual ñRaidsò are responsible for preventing 

the wide scale invasion of Ragwort into the Tamar 

Valley rural areas. Collectively, compliance measures, 

public education and the Ragwort Raids combine to 

be an effective model that other regions  could easily 

pick up and implement. 

This work is a community partnership which builds 

capacity and awareness. It also builds community 

confidence that we can manage weeds, "something 

can be done!ò. 

You can access and read the full  

Report on the 2017 "Raids" from  

our website: 

 

http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/media/reports/  

 

 

 

Once again this year's Ragwort Raid demonstrated 

the benefit of a community drive n weed control 

program. While overall abundance of Ragwort has 

been reduced in the region, anecdotally the 

prevalence of Ragwort was up on the previous year. 

Therefore it was an important year to be actively 

targeting the weed. Three formal "Raids" were 

conducted, one in each of the Tamar municipalities 

(Saturday 21st January, East Tamar, Sunday 22nd 

January, West Tamar and Saturday 28th January, 

Launceston).  

A total of 42 volunteers donated 345 hours of their 

time in 2017. A high level of community support has 

been evident since the Ragwort Raid started 18 

years ago! The Raids continue to attract community 

groups, service clubs, landholders and the general 

public who join together during late January to keep 

Ragwort at bay. The event is supported by City of 

Launceston, West Tamar and George Town Councils, 

Landcare groups and volunteer fire brigades. 

 

 

 

The West Tamar Ragwort Raiders display their haul at Winkleigh in January 2017. Raids were held in West 

Tamar, East Tamar (George Town) and Launceston municipalities 

Asset Protection and Road Corridors 

http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/media/reports/
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 Left: Alderman Simon Wood participated with 8 

others during the Launceston municipality raid.  

Ragwort, (Jacobaea vulgaris, syn. Senecio jacobaea), is a serious weed in Tasmania and is 
poisonous to stock. It has the potential to infest at least 64,600 ha in the municipalities 
with potential costs to the grazing industry of over $2M per annum in lost pasture 
production alone. 

 

Right: East Tamar Ragwort 

Raiders at Piper's River Fire 

Station in January 2017.  
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Nature Recreation  

If you take a look around the 

West Tamar you will notice a 

deliberate effort to make open 

spaces reflect natural areas. 

Bradys Lookout wall or the entry 

to Tailrace Park are two great 

examples. They are designed for 

multipurpose usage with nature 

and amenity built and presented 

so as to be not in conflict with 

each other. 

If you want to see landscaping 

following a nature recreation 

theme, then do yourself a favour 

and take the walking path off 

Windsor Drive from the Windsor 

Precinct and head past the 

community garden toward the 

Tamar Estuary. There you will find 

some well-designed nature 

recreation spaces. Credit goes to 

the West Tamar Council staff and 

in particular, Tony Roberts, who 

used his creative flair to great 

effect. 

 

Renewable Energy for the City 

of Launceston  

The City of Launceston has recently 

installed a 40kW solar panel system 

on the roof at the Remount Road 

Depot. The solar system consists of 

122 SunPower panels and 2 Fronius 

inverters. The panels are one of the 

most efficient available and come 

with a 25 year warranty. The 

inverters are connected to the site 

network to enable council to log in 

and check the performance of the 

solar system. The panels have been 

positioned to achieve the maximum 

generating capacity possible during 

the day. The solar system will 

generate approximately 58,000kWh 

of electricity per year reducing the 

depot power costs by 40%. The 

solar system has a payback of 4 

years making it a very cost effective 

method of reducing energy costs.  

This solar system follows another 

recent project at the Queen Victoria 

Museum & Art Gallery Inveresk 

where a 50kW solar system was 

installed. The solar panels were 

installed on the saw tooth roof of 

the main gallery. All the electricity 

generated by the system will be 

used in the main gallery.  The city of 

Launceston is serious about 

reducing the energy consumption 

and greenhouse gas emissions from 

council facilities and recognises solar 

power presents a great opportunity 

to achieve this.  

George Town Council continued 
support for Community Action  

On behalf of George Town Council, 
the General Manager, Mr. John 
Martin, signed a Statement of 
Endorsement for the preparation, 
and implementation of the George 
Town Coastal Management Plan, 
marking 12 years of ongoing 
support. 
 
A $2770 grant from the council for 

capacity building events and printing 

of the summary document subsidised 

the process which culminated at a 

launch event on 16th February by the 

Minister for Environment, Parks and 

Heritage, Hon. Matthew Groom. (See 

the full story on page 2-3.) 

 

The Council has agreed to continue 

supporting community driven actions 

and works in conjunction with the 

community and agencies where 

resources and other priorities allow. 

 

The associated action plan gets 

revised every few years, and this 

time five major issues have been 

identified as common to Coastal 

Management Areas: Coordination of 

the Plan; Green and general waste 

disposal; Fire management; 

Encroachment of private yards and 

Control of feral animal populations. 

http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/
2017/02/17/george -town -
coastal -communities -action -
plan -update/  

 

http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/2017/02/17/george-town-coastal-communities-action-plan-update/
http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/2017/02/17/george-town-coastal-communities-action-plan-update/
http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/2017/02/17/george-town-coastal-communities-action-plan-update/
http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/2017/02/17/george-town-coastal-communities-action-plan-update/
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Tamar NRM is calling for Schools to be involved with   

As part of the 20 Million Trees project, Tamar NRM is keen to engage with schools to be involved with 

planting native plants for habitat in their local reserves. Last year, Youngtown and Launceston Steiner 

Primary School students helped us plant 120 seedlings in Youngtown Regional Park. This year we have 

2000 seedlings to plant and we need your help! 

We will be organising a School Tree Day with the City of Launceston, but are also keen to run planting 

workshops on other days that suit schools. Planting can be anytime between May and August 2017. If 

you have a class(s), students, community group or just a group of kids and adults interested in 

helping us restore native plants in our local reserves, please contact Gill on 0438 265 792 or 

gill.basnett@launceston.tas.gov.au to book a place or planting day.  

 

 

Tamar NRM received funding from the Australian 

Governmentôs National Landcare Programme to 

assist local councils and landholders increase, 

and connect native habitat in the Tamar region 

through a 20 Million Trees project.  

The seedlings for 2017 from Habitat Plants are 

almost ready for planting, and landholders who 

are putting in direct seeded biodiverse 

shelterbelts are starting to get fences in.  

Due  to  changes  in  some  planting  sites,  we  

now  

have funding still available to landholders 

wanting to revegetate areas and shelterbelts 

with native plants. We have money for a 

contractor to directly seed your site or for 

seedlings and guards for you to plant yourself 

(we may have assistance from Green Army 

teams). Trees/seeds will need to be in by July 

2018. 

If you are interested in being involved contact 

Gill on gill.basnett@launceston.tas.gov.au.  
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Clean Up Australia Day 2017 in the 

Launceston City Council, West 

Tamar Council and George Town 

Council Areas had 12 sites 

registered on the national website. 

Some were a part of Schools Clean 

Up Day and others were open to 

the public.   

Like many around the Tamar, 

Friends of Punch Bowl Reserve 

were involved in the clean up, 

where volunteers collected over 8 

kgs of litter from the reserve . 

Across the Tamar Valley people 

could participate at Princes 

Square, Royal Park, Punchbowl 

Reserve, Western Suburbs Oval, 

Prospect, Levee Bank Clean Up 

and  Churchill  Park   at  Invermay,  

 

Riverside High School and Tailrace Park, Windermere Road, George 
Town Sports Complex, Bellingham, and Lulworth/Tam O'Shanter. This 
was an impressive list of participating communities.  
 

Well done Tamar Valley!  

 Below: Volunteers collect litter at Punchbowl Reserve. 

Above: Georgina and Lily from Trevallyn Primary 
School helping with the Schools Clean Up Australia 
Day at Heritage Forest. 
 

http://www.cleanupaustraliaday.org.au   
http://rethinkwaste.com.au   

 
 
 

In early March, Tamar NRM partnered with UTAS and 

Northern Tasmanian Waste Management Group 

(NTWMG) to participate in Schools Clean Up Day. 

Invermay and Trevallyn Primary School students had 

a day at Heritage Forest collecting rubbish and 

learning to sort it for recycling. They collected a total 

of 5 large bags of garbage, removing 47.5 kilograms 

of rubbish from the reserve.  

They investigated a quarter of the rubbish and found 

the following: 

 

 

 

 

  

 
   
 
(Sample weight-12.45 kg) 
 

Thanks to UTAS Sustainability (Kim), NTWMG recycling 
and waste officers (Mary and Ken) and all teachers and 
parents that helped. 
 

http://www.cleanupaustraliaday.org.au/
http://rethinkwaste.com.au/
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At least 580 people attended a terrific day  at the 

Tamar Wetlands for World Wetlands Day on the 

2nd February, which has become an important 

iconic environmental event for the region.  

Organised by Parks & Wildlife and the dedicated 

volunteers, the day featured water bugs by 

Tamar NRM, the importance of Wetlands (NRM 

North), the West Tamar Arts Group, raptor talks, 

river health, guided walks, aboriginal welcome, 

and a reptile presentation (QVMAG).  

A couple of the "locals" (tiger snakes) manned 

the entrance to welcome people!  

 

 

Above: Tamar NRM's Gill Basnett talks about the diversity of 
wetland aquatic invertebrates with Amelia and Samantha at 
Tamar Wetlands. Waterwatch Kit donated by AK Consulting 

Below: Wetland aquatic invertebrates. 

The year 5-6 students at East Launceston Primary 

participated in the illuminate:nextgen Challenge in 

March. Gill went to speak to the students about 

science, what the planet provides, some of the 

threats, and introduced a variety of sustainability 

ideas at the beginning of the week. She was 

inspired by their understanding of the topics and 

well thought out projects they developed during 

the week and showcased at an awards ceremony 

on Friday 24th March. Well done to all the kids! 

 

A quiz to test your kerbside recycling bin 
knowledge  

If you think you know your rubbish from your 

recycling, try the quiz on the Rethink Waste 

Games page and see how you score! Are you a 

recycling guru or do you have a little bit to learn?  

Encourage the kids to play the educational 

games so they learn to look after our 

environment while they play. 

http://rethinkwaste.com.au/rethink -games  

See article on Clean Up Australia Day on Page 11 

http://rethinkwaste.com.au/rethink-games
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Tamar NRM is calling for Applications for the  

NOW OPEN ï Closes 14th April, 2017  

The Fellowship is open to any individual, school or community group undertaking a project in a Rural 

or Urban area. 

a) Rural ï Improvement of sustainable agriculture through research, trials and experiments OR 

improvement and/or maintenance of local ecosystem(s);  

b) Urban ï Improvement of sustainable living OR improvement and/or maintenance of local 

ecosystem(s).  

Applications will be judged on the following:  

Criteria  

1. Must be managed in, and relate to, the Tamar Region;  

2. Must emphasize improvement in either a rural or urban area(s); and  

3. Must be completed within twelve mont hs on receipt of funds. 

Funding allocated for the project is up to $1,500.   

To be used for associated project costs and expenses only 

 

For more details and Application Form: http:/ /www.tamarnrm.com.au/about/nrm -fellowship/ 

Phone 6323 3310 or Email: tamarnrm@launceston.tas.gov.au 

 
Tamar NRM has received funding 

from the Australian Government 

to run six community workshops 

within the Tamar to provide 

information on fire including its 

role in ecological health and 

biodiversity, management across 

the landscape, and mitigation 

and planning around your own 

property. Two fire forums have 

been held so far, Lulworth 

(pictured left) and Greens Beach. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Participant feedback was overwhelmingly positive, with people appreciating the information provided, a  

chance to meet local brigade members, and the opportunity to talk to land managers of neighbouring 

bushland such as the Department of Defence, Parks and Wildlife and Local Councils. Participants felt 

that they had gained a greater understanding of what they needed to do on their own properties and 

were interested in further, more hands on, workshops later in the year.  

Part of the project is also to run some biodiversity and fuel load surveys in burnt and unburnt areas. 

We shall be organising these shortly, with one definitely   

in  Trevallyn  Reserve  and  possibly  Carr Villa. Keep an  

eye  out  for  these  in  our  events  information  on  our  

Website or contact Gill to register your interest.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.tamarnrm.com.au/about/nrm-fellowship/
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Ever wondered how it is determined what species 

are in an area when councils assess planning 

applications or works programs? They use the 

Natural Values Atlas (NVA). The NVA is a web 

based tool that prov ides information on Tasmania's 

natural values including flora and fauna, threatened 

species and weeds. The NVA is comprised of a 

"database and web based application that allows 

observations of plants and animals from various 

sources to be viewed, recorded and analysed". The 

List, a mapping and data program used by many, 

also uses simplified data from the NVA. This makes 

the input of data  into the NVA vital. 

The great thing about the NVA is it allows anybody 

access to data and has a citizen science component 

to it, permitting input of sightings and surveys by a 

wide range of people.  However, the NVA does not 

"talk" to all the different da tabases, meaning that 

not all the available information on species and 

communities is utilised when making planning 

decisions. Also, not everyone knows that they can 

add their own sightings to the database, and so 

information from the community is not alwa ys 

captured. For example, Queechy Lake in 

Launceston, a well-known bird spot, has one bird 

recorded. There are a lot of individuals and groups 

like Field Nats who have bird lists and surveys for 

Queechy Lake but that information is not capture d 

in the NVA and therefore not used when planning 

applications are being assessed. 

Because of this, Tamar NRM is setting up a project 

to capture this data and upload it to the NVA site 

and we are calling on you to help. We are after 

people's incidental sightings, species lists, and 

records of plants, animals and weeds. They don't 

need to be threatened, because sometimes it is the 

variety of species in an area that is important, or 

sometime down the track the species may become 

threatened, and so historical data is useful. 

If you want to be involved please send your data to 

gill.basnett@launceston.tas.gov.au. It is important 

you are confident in your identification.  If unsure, 

but have a photo, send that through and we can 

identify it for you.  

 

We Need Your Help with Planning for Natural Values  

 

 
 

What we need to know is:  

Å Species name (a photo to verify would be ideal). 

Å Coordinates - Easting and Northing or Longitude 

and Latitude. 

Å Position accuracy (in metres) - how accurate is 

your position? For example is it within 10, 100, 

1000m of your recorded coordinate.  

Å Observation date. 

Å Observer name - include your 

experience/confidence in the identification. 

Å Observation type - seen, heard, captured, 

carcass, nest, print, fur, feather, scat, etc.  

Å Location description - where was it and what 

was the environment. 

Å Number. 

Useful information: 

Å Adult/Juvenile, Male/Female.  

Å Other interesting notes. 

Å Incidental sighting or part of a survey.  


